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Letters
of

Support



Mr. Mark Oakey 

Watershed Protection Section 
Department of Environmental Quality 
P.O. Box 200901 
Helena, MT 59620-0901 

 
Re: Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 

Dear Mr. Oakey, 

 

Bozeman Trax Partners, LLC is proud to be a partner in the proposed restoration of Mandeville Creek. 
Bozeman is growing at a rapid pace and this project provides an opportunity to showcase how 
development can help protect and enhance sensitive lands. Therefore, we strongly support Trout 
Unlimited’s submission of the Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration to DEQ’s 319 grant program. This 
proposal would address nutrient impairments and restore natural processes that support stream health 
and improved water quality. The project would restore 1.2 miles of Mandeville Creek and turn .23 miles 
of the Farmers Canal into a wetland. These enhancements would not only improve water quality, but it 
would also create quality habitat for fish and wildlife. Additionally, the location of this project makes it a 
great opportunity to provide educational and recreation opportunities for the community. We look 
forward to assisting in the restoration of Mandeville Creek and watching this section of the creek 
become the habitat it once was. 

Thank you for considering Trout Unlimited’s Lower Mandeville Creek application. 
 
 

Casey Tippens (Sep 30, 2022 12:47 EDT) 

Sep 30, 2022 
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September 20, 2022 

 

 

Mr. Mark Oakey 

Watershed Protection Section 

Department of Environmental Quality 

P.O. Box 200901 

Helena, MT 59620-0901 

 

Re: Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 

 

Dear Mr. Oakey, 

 

DNRC – Bozeman Unit Office is proud to be a partner in the proposed restoration of Mandeville 

Creek. Bozeman is growing at a rapid pace and this project provides an opportunity to show how 

development and sensitive lands can coexist. Therefore, we strongly support Trout Unlimited’s 

submission of the Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration to DEQ’s 319 grant program. This 

proposal would address nutrient impairments and restore natural processes that support stream 

health and improved water quality. The project would restore 1.2 miles of Mandeville Creek and 

turn .23 miles of the Farmers Canal into a wetland. These enhancements would not only improve 

water quality, but it would also create quality habitat for fish and wildlife which will benefit 

school trust lands.  Additionally, the location of this project makes it a great opportunity to 

provide educational and recreation opportunities for the community.  

 

Thank you for considering Trout Unlimited’s Lower Mandeville Creek application.  

 

Sincerely, 

 

 
 

ERIK ENEBOE 

Bozeman Unit Manager 

DNRC 

 

 



October 4, 2022

Watershed Protection Section
Montana Department of Environmental Quality
Attn: Mark Ockey
1520 E. Sixth Avenue
Helena, MT 59620

Dear Mr. Ockey,

The Gallatin Watershed Council welcomes the opportunity to provide our support for Trout Unlimited’s
(TU’s) proposal to improve water quality in the Lower Gallatin Watershed with support from the 319
Grant Program. The Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration proposal would address nutrient impairments
and restore natural processes that support stream health and improved water quality. The project would
restore 1.2 miles of Mandeville Creek and turn .23 miles of the Farmers Canal into a wetland. These
enhancements would not only improve water quality, but it would also create quality habitat for fish and
wildlife. Additionally, the location of this project makes it a great opportunity to provide educational and
recreation opportunities for the community.

GWC developed the Watershed Restoration Plan for the Lower Gallatin Watershed and currently
coordinates the Gallatin Water Collaborative, a group of over 30 local stakeholders working to unify
efforts to protect, restore and enhance water resources in the Lower Gallatin Watershed. Mandeville Creek
is listed as impaired for nitrogen and phosphorus and projects such as this are exactly what is needed to
delist Mandeville Creek. TU’s project goals are in alignment with the goals and direction of our
watershed’s WRP and Gallatin Water Collaborative. GWC looks forward to recruiting, training and
coordinating Busy Beavers volunteers to assist with project monitoring and implementation.

We value TU’s experience and knowledge in watershed conservation and commend their leadership on
this important project. As the Gallatin Valley continues to grow at a rapid pace, this project provides an
opportunity to show how development and sensitive lands can coexist. We urge your full support.

Respectfully,

Holly Hill
Executive Director
Gallatin Watershed Council

The Gallatin Watershed Council guides collaborative water stewardship

in the Gallatin Valley for a healthy and productive landscape.

www.gallatinwatershedcouncil.org



 

Gallatin Local Water Quality District 
 

215 West Mendenhall Street, Suite 300 - Bozeman, MT 59715 
406-582-3168     www.glwqd.org 

 

 
Our mission is to protect, preserve and improve the quality of surface water and ground water. 

 

September 29, 2022 
 
Mr. Mark Oakey 
Watershed Protection Section 
Department of Environmental Quality 
P.O. Box 200901 
Helena, MT 59620-0901 
 
Re: Trout Unlimited - Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration Proposal 
 
Dear Mr. Oakey, 
 
The Gallatin Local Water Quality District would like to express support of the proposed 
restoration of Mandeville Creek by Trout Unlimited.   
 
Mandeville Creek’s upper watercourse is decidedly urban - much of it inside a pipe.  Sections 
that are daylighted run through the Bozeman Highschool and MSU campuses, taking on City of 
Bozeman stormwater and the outflow of the MSU duck pond upstream of the stretch proposed 
for restoration.  I would generally describe the Bozeman community’s relationship with this 
stream as “out of sight, out of mind”. 
 
GLWQD and Gallatin Stream Teams have a long-term monitoring site in the proposed project 
area and have sampled water quality there for many years.  This year, Total Nitrogen and Total 
Phosphorus concentrations have averaged 1.22 and 0.055 mg/l, respectively.   
 
This project not only provides an opportunity to show how development and sensitive lands 
can coexist in a rapidly growing area like Bozeman, but also has the potential to restore natural 
processes and improve water quality in a neglected urban stream.  It would create quality 
habitat for fish and wildlife, and educational and recreation opportunities for the community at 
the same time.  
 
Thank you for considering Trout Unlimited’s Lower Mandeville Creek application.  Please feel 
free to contact me for more information regarding the monitoring history at the proposed 
restoration site or other sites on Mandeville Creek. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 

Torie Haraldson 
Water Quality Specialist 
Gallatin Local Water Quality District 
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Mr. Mark Oakey 

Watershed Protection Section 
Department of Environmental Quality 
P.O. Box 200901 
Helena, MT 59620-0901 
 
Re: Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 

 

Dear Mark, 

The City of Bozeman, Stormwater Division is an enthusiastic supporter of the proposed restoration of 
Mandeville Creek in the North Park development. This area of Bozeman is rapidly growing and 
Mandeville Creek’s position on the landscape is a critical and important resource for stormwater 
function in the community. This waterbody is impaired and considered high-priority as adopted in our 
City of Bozeman and Montana State University Stormwater Management Plan. Based on the nexus of 
ecological and infrastructure function, this proposal addresses nutrient impairments and the restoration 
of natural processes that support stream health and improved water quality. 

The project will restore over a mile of Mandeville Creek and covert the last quarter mile of the Farmer’s 
Canal into a wetland, prior to the confluence of the two water bodies. These enhancements would not 
only improve water quality, but it would also create quality habitat for fish and wildlife. Additionally, the 
location of this project makes a compelling opportunity for education and recreation in the community. 
Given the overall proposal and qualification of the assembled stakeholders, we strongly support the 
Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 319 Grant application to MT Department of Environmental Quality 
by Trout Unlimited. 

Thank you, 

 

Russ Smith, PWS 
Project Coordinator 
Stormwater Division 
City of Bozeman 



Mr. Mark Oakey 
Watershed Protection Section 
Department of Environmental Quality 
P.O. Box 200901 
Helena, MT 59620-0901 

Re: Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 

Dear Mr. Oakey, 

Est. 1949 

Co11servatio11 

Development 

Self Govemme11t 

9-26-2022 

Gallatin Conservation District is proud to be a partner in the proposed restoration of Mandeville Creek. 
Bozeman is growing at a rapid pace and this project provides an opportunity to showcase how 
development and conservation groups can work together to help protect and enhance sensitive lands. 
Therefore, we strongly support Trout Unlimited's submission of the Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 
to DEQ's 319 grant program. This proposal would address nutrient impairments and restore natural 
processes that support stream health and improved water quality. The project would restore 1.2 miles 
of Mandeville Creek and turn .23 miles of the Farmers Canal into a wetland. These enhancements would 
not only improve water quality, but it would also create quality habitat for fish and wildlife. Additionally, 
the location of this project makes it a great opportunity to provide educational and recreation 
opportunities for the community. 

Thank you for considering Trout Unlimited's Lower Mandeville Creek application. 

Sincerely, 
, A .......... 

-~~~-·. 

Loren Blanksma 
Board Chairman 
Gallatin Conservation District 
120 S 5th Street, B104 
Manhattan, MT 59741 

PO Box 569 
Manhattan, MT 59741 

406-282-4350 
www .gaUatiocd.org 



Actively working to conserve, protect and restore  
southwest Montana’s coldwater fisheries and their watersheds since 1968. 

 

Madison-Gallatin Trout Unlimited               PO Box 52, Bozeman, MT 59771               mgtroutunlimited@gmail.com 
www.mgtu.org 

 

 
 
September 19th, 2022 
 
Mr. Mark Okey 
Watershed Protection Section 
Department of Environmental Quality 
PO Box 200901 
Helena, MT 59620-0901 
 
Re: Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 
 
 
Dear Mr. Oakey, 
 
Madison-Gallatin Trout Unlimited (MGTU) is proud to be a partner in the proposed restoration of Mandeville 
Creek. Bozeman is growing at a rapid pace and this project provides an opportunity to show how development 
and sensitive lands can coexist. Therefore, we strongly support Trout Unlimited’s submission of the Lower 
Mandeville Creek Restoration to DEQ’s 319 grant program. This proposal would address nutrient impairments 
and restore natural processes that support stream health and improved water quality. The project would restore 
1.2 miles of Mandeville Creek and turn .23 miles of the Farmers Canal into a wetland. These enhancements 
would not only improve water quality, but it would also create quality habitat for fish and wildlife. Additionally, 
the location of this project makes it a great opportunity to provide educational and recreation opportunities for 
the community. We support this project, and we hope you will too! 
 
Thank you for considering Trout Unlimited’s Lower Mandeville Creek application.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
Sarah Clark, Board President 
Madison-Gallatin Trout Unlimited 
 



PO Box 1711  Bozeman, Montana  59771-1711 
Sacajaweaaudubon.org 

S a c a j a w e a  A u d u b o n  S o c i e t y  -  A  L o c a l  C h a p t e r  o f  t h e  N a t i o n a l  A u d u b o n  S o c i e t y  Board Members: 
Chris Nixon  John Edwards  Emma Narotzky  Loreene Reid  Aaron Clausen  Vicki Saab Kyle Moon  Travis Kidd   William Burton  Janet Winner  Frank Marchak 

 

   

Sacajawea Audubon Society 

 Mr. Mark Ockey          October 5, 2022 
Watershed Protection Section 
Department of Environmental Quality 
P.O. Box 200901 
Helena, MT 59620-0901 
 
Re: Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 

Dear Mr. Ockey, 

Sacajawea Audubon Society (SAS) is proud to be a partner in the proposed restoration of Mandeville Creek. 

SAS is a non-profit grassroots membership organization, serving the northern Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem of 
Montana since 1967. We currently are approaching 1000 members and are a chapter affiliation of  the National 
Audubon Society.  SAS builds on an interest in birds to promote the conservation of our natural environment through 
enjoyment, education and action. 

SAS has grown significantly over the past decade through strong leadership and an engaged membership, allowing us 
to expand our conservation initiatives, field trips, and social and educational opportunities. 

In 2018, SAS  implemented our Wetland Preservation Project (WPP) to help accomplish SAS’s mission of protecting 
and restoring increasingly rare wetland habitats in  accessible urban locations, which will allow for ongoing education 
and enjoyment for generations to come. Our first initiative has been to preserve and restore the 40 acres of wetland in 
east Bozeman, now known as the Indreland Audubon Wetland Preserve (IAWP), now under SAS ownership. That 
continuing project was/is simply the first undertaking of the WPP.  

The proposed Mandeville Creek Restoration before you fits soundly within our goal of serving as advocates for 
preservation and restoration of all  wetlands within the Gallatin Watershed. 

Since 2016 SAS has been very concerned and involved with the Mandeville Creek property under consideration. SAS 
went to bat to protect the pair of nesting Bald Eagles that had nested in the large willow tree on the property for 
decades. As you may know, the eagles  had successfully nested there for years,  producing many fledglings. It is our 
understanding that two years ago the Bald Eagle pair died from poisoning. Fortunately the weakened young in the nest 
were rescued and reared. Those Bald Eagles and several other raptors have succumbed to poisoning at the site. 
Hopefully having the stream and wetland functions restored and more awareness brought to the site will benefit all 
wildlife at this location.  

Bozeman is growing at a rapid pace and this project provides an opportunity to showcase how development and 
conservation groups can work together to help protect and enhance sensitive lands. Therefore, we strongly support 
Trout Unlimited’s submission of the Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration to DEQ’s 319-grant program. This proposal 
would address nutrient impairments and restore natural processes that support stream health and improved water 
quality. The project would restore 1.2 miles of Mandeville Creek and turn .23 miles of the Farmers Canal into a 
wetland. These enhancements would not only improve water quality, but it would also create quality habitat for fish 
and wildlife. Additionally, the location of this project makes it a great opportunity to provide educational and recreation 
opportunities for the community.  

On behalf of the Board of Directors, thank you for considering Trout Unlimited’s Lower Mandeville Creek application.  

Respectfully submitted, 
 
Chris Nixon 
President, Sacajawea Audubon Society 
406-544-4901 
pres@sacajaweaaudubon.org 

http://sacajaweaaudubon.org/
mailto:pres@sacajaweaaudubon.org


 

 
 

PO Box 3645 | Bozeman, Montana 59772 | 177 Garden Drive | Bozeman, Montana 
59718 Telephone 406 585 3557 | E-mail info@simmsfishing.com | 
www.simmsfishing.com  

October 5, 2022 

Mr. Mark Oakey 
Watershed Protection Section 
Department of Environmental Quality 
P.O. Box 200901 
Helena, MT 59620-0901 
 
Re: Lower Mandeville Creek Restoration 

 

Dear Mr. Oakey, 

Simms Fishing Products is proud to be a partner in the proposed restoration of Mandeville 
Creek. As a major employer in the Gallatin Valley, we recognize that Bozeman is growing at a 
rapid pace and this project provides an opportunity to show how development and sensitive 
lands can coexist. Therefore, we strongly support Trout Unlimited’s submission of the Lower 
Mandeville Creek Restoration to DEQ’s 319 grant program.  

This proposal would address nutrient impairments and restore natural processes that support 
stream health and improved water quality. The project would restore 1.2 miles of Mandeville 
Creek and turn .23 miles of the Farmers Canal into a wetland. These enhancements would not 
only improve water quality, but they would also create quality habitat for fish and wildlife.  

We also appreciate that the location of this project makes it a great opportunity to provide 
educational and recreation opportunities for our employees, their families, and the community. 

Thank you for considering Trout Unlimited’s Lower Mandeville Creek application.  

Sincerely, 
 
 
Diane Bristol 
Vice President, Culture & Community 





Supplemental 
Attachment 1

Photos and Typicals



Mandeville Creek Photos 

 

Figure 1: Mandeville Creek at the downstream extent of the project area. This culvert has been removed as part of the 
abandonment of Redwing Road. 

 

Figure 2: Mandeville Creek in early spring. 



 

Figure 3: Mandeville Creek during spring. Very little woody riparian vegetation is present. 

 

Figure 4: stakeholders tour Mandeville Creek during spring. 



Examples of Habitat Structures 

 

Figure 5: beaver dam analog. These structurers simulate beaver dams; slow down and spread-out water which improves 
nutrient uptake and creates fish and wildlife habitat. 

 

Figure 6: Post assisted log structures encourage floodplain connection, create scour pools, and capture sediment. PALS can be 
attached to the bank or built in the center of the channel to increase habitat complexity and floodplain connection. 

  



Habitat Structure Designs  

 



 

Designs were borrowed from: 

Low-tech Process Based Restoration of Riverscapes Design Manual: Wheaton J.M., Bennett S.N., 
Bouwes, N., Maestas J.D. and Shahverdian S.M. (Editors). 2019. Low-Tech ProcessBased Restoration of 
Riverscapes: Design Manual. Version 1.0. Utah State University Restoration Consortium. Logan, UT. 
Available at: http://lowtechpbr.restoration.usu.edu/manual 
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